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City of Milwaukee License Committee 

City Hall 

200 E. Wells Street 

Room 205 

Milwaukee, WI 53202   

 

June 21, 2020 

 

Dear License Committee Members, 

 

A little more than a year ago, I came before you for the initial liquor license hearing for NorthSouth Club. There 

was a large contingency of support for our license, including area leaders and East Side BID director Liz Brodek.  

There was also a small group of local residents who opposed the license. The statements in opposition included 

concerns that granting our license would reduce property values, bring increased crime, result in public 

drunkenness and urination, reduce guest parking, and increase noise levels. I addressed these concerns by 

agreeing to close earlier than standard bar hours (by midnight on weekends and by 11pm on weeknights), by 

committing to closing the garage doors even earlier (by 11pm on weekends and 10pm on weeknights), by 

committing to finding an alternative parking solution for my customers, and by committing to building a facility 

that would attract young professionals and corporate clients. 

 

As the owner of NorthSouth Club, I have upheld all of those commitments and more: 

 

• My husband and I invested our entire life savings into building out the facility with the help of a 

professional construction and design team. 

• We added significant exterior lighting and additional windows to enhance safety. 

• We partnered with the building owners to personally pay to restore the curb cuts on Pittsburgh Ave, 

creating the opportunity for several more parking spots in front of the building.  

• I personally facilitated an arrangement for ParqEx to create a paid public parking lot across the street. We 

promote this lot heavily through our reservations, and many customers have taken advantage of it. This 

parking lot is also available to all area residents and their guests. (www.northsouthclub.com/parqex.html) 

• We have hosted numerous young professionals and corporate clients in our space, including the 

University of Wisconsin-Madison MBA, Rockwell Automation, Medical College of Wisconsin, Johnson 

Controls, and Direct Supply. 

• We have donated event space to local groups, including events for Newaukee, Visit Milwaukee, and 

International Women’s Day, which culminated in a charitable donation to WGirls on behalf of 

NorthSouth Club.  

• We are currently preparing to launch our new “Axe of Kindness” campaign, which offers complimentary 

axe throwing and deck shuffleboard events for essential workers and minority groups. 

(www.barsandrecreation.com/axeofkindness.html) 

• We have always abided strictly by our licensed closing hours and garage door times.  

http://www.northsouthclub.com/parqex.html
http://www.barsandrecreation.com/axeofkindness.html
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• We have never had any issues with public drunkenness, urination, or crime. Anecdotally, we have heard 

that petty crime in the area (including car break-ins) has gone down since we opened last summer. 

• None of our establishments have ever had any issues with crime or police calls in our 8 total years of 

operation in downtown Milwaukee. Quite the contrary – we bring jobs, sales tax dollars, customers to 

other area businesses, and energy to spaces that were previously troubled or vacant. 

 

In our first few weeks of operation last fall, we did field a few calls from residents who were concerned about our 

garage doors being open. I can say with 100% certainty that each of them fit into one of two categories: either 1) 

The actual music/noise they were hearing was not coming from our facility (several of our next door neighbors 

hosted weddings, outdoor rooftop concerts, and/or street parties with live music), and the caller simply confused 

us for them; or 2) The caller just did not agree that 10pm was an early enough garage door closing time. While I 

sympathize with people who did not agree with this committee’s rules for us, this is an urban area. Standing in the 

front entrance to NorthSouth Club, one can see at least 4 large rooftop patios, including the Radio 88.9 rooftop 

which is used for concerts and private events on summer nights; and at least 6 street level outdoor patios/cafes for 

commercial eating and drinking, in addition to all of the residential balconies. The neighborhood is in close 

proximity to the Summerfest grounds and Catalano Square, both of which feature outdoor live music during the 

day and night. This lively scene is part of what makes it such a vibrant, attractive community. 

 

Furthermore, since NorthSouth Club opened in August 2019, several new developments have occurred in the 

neighborhood. Mandel Group revealed its plans for a major multi-use development near the river, Joseph 

Properties announced that it is planning a 6-story building down the street, and Broken Bat Brewery opened its 

brewery and tap room/whiffle ball court directly across Pittsburgh Ave this past weekend to great success. In 

short, this area is changing and developing at a rapid pace. Change is always hard… but the economic success of 

this neighborhood depends on responsible community businesses like ours being able to open our doors, host 

creative events and partnerships, and attract customers. 

 

Last October, we were approached by a local radio station to host a Halloween event at NorthSouth Club that 

would include an indoor radio DJ and possibly a live local band. It was a great opportunity for a creative 

partnership that would expose our business to new communities. However, we could not do it because we do not 

have DJ or live music as part of our public entertainment license. After speaking with city officials, we decided 

that the appropriate course of action would be decline the event, and then work to add those additions to our 

public entertainment license when our tavern renewal came up in the summer. This would give us time to show 

area residents and the license committee that we would follow the rules and uphold our commitments.  

 

When I received the license renewal form in April, I checked the boxes for live music and DJ as we had planned. I 

was not aware of any official complaints made to the city, and I had not heard of any issues from residents since 

those first few calls in September. Furthermore, I had spoken with several area residents who became regulars at 

NorthSouth Club in the winter and loved what we had done with the building. Adding some additional 

entertainment seemed like a totally reasonable request. 

 

In addition, when I filled out the application, NorthSuth Club had been completely closed down since March 16, 

2020 due to COVID-19. We had no ability to bring in any revenue during the pandemic. (As evidence of this, our 

sales tax returns show $0 for a full 13-week period.)  It has been an incredibly difficult time for small businesses, 

and we have been focused on trying to save our team members’ jobs in any creative way possible. We recently 

reopened our doors at 25% capacity, but demand has been even lower. Company-wide, revenues in our first week 

back were at 8% of what they were at this time last year. We have seen some growth to that number in week two, 

but nowhere near the success we were seeing before the shutdown. While we have no specific plans to host live 
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bands or DJs anytime in the near future (especially with social distancing requirements still in place), it would be 

helpful to have additional options available to us as we continue to look for creative opportunities to reach 

customers into 2021 and beyond.  

 

The City of Milwaukee Common Council members have shown great willingness to support small businesses 

during this difficult time through grants, license fee waivers, and most recently the Active Streets campaign. I 

hoped that the residents in this area would show the same support – and some have. Since filing my application, I 

have received two calls on my cell phone from building managers in the area. The first said that his Board had a 

few questions about our renewal application. We had a very productive conversation during which I explained our 

reasons for adding the entertainment options, reassured him that no music or entertainment would ever take place 

outside, and confirmed that we were not changing any opening hours. At the end of the call he said, “NorthSouth 

Club has been a great neighbor and while we normally oppose these types of requests, there doesn’t seem to be 

any cause for concern here.” The second caller, on the other hand, told me that it didn’t matter what my reasons 

were – a petition against our license changes was already circulating through the building, and would be filed with 

the city. “We had a problem with [a prior business] hosting loud concerts, so we will always oppose live music in 

our neighborhood,” he said. It was really disheartening to hear that our hard work and investment over the past 

year meant nothing. I have not seen the petition, so I cannot address its contents directly, but I feel strongly that 

we should not be held accountable for the transgressions of another business operator, which took place during a 

very different time in the evolution of this area. 

 

In closing, I want to thank this committee for granting me the opportunity to invest in downtown Milwaukee and 

create several new full- and part-time jobs (including health benefits) for the area. The old adage that “you can’t 

please everyone” rings true here, even though I always strive to do that as a business owner. I continue to 

welcome conversations with area residents, and I reaffirm my commitments that I made to this committee a year 

ago.  

 

As such, I respectfully request that you renew the license with the changes as filed (specifically, add indoor DJ 

and indoor live music to our public entertainment license, and separately add a sidewalk café to the tavern license 

so that customers can wait for reservations outside and continue to social distance as much as possible). These 

changes will allow me to reopen my business – which is 100% woman-owned – to the public carefully, safely, 

and in an organized manner; and with the tools at my discretion to reach new customers and hopefully return to 

pre-COVID levels of business as soon as possible. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 
Marla Poytinger 

President 

NorthSouth Club, Inc. 
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NorthSouth Club Plan of Operation 

As of 6.22.2020 

 

 

Licensed hours of operation: 

8am-midnight, 7 days per week 

 

Public hours of operation*: 

MONDAY             Open for Private Events 

TUESDAY             Open for Private Events 

WEDNESDAY       4:00pm - 11:00pm 

THURSDAY          4:00pm - 11:00pm 

FRIDAY                 4:00pm - Midnight 

SATURDAY           Noon - Midnight 

SUNDAY                Noon - 8:00pm 

*Public hours of operation are posted on the door and online and are subject to change within the licensed 

hours of operation. Private events may also take place outside of the public hours but are still subject to 

the licensed hours. 

 

Garage door closing times: 

10pm on weeknights (Sunday-Thursday) 

11pm on weekends (Friday-Saturday) 

 

Live music and/or DJ* garage door closing time: 

8pm, 7 days per week  

*A DJ is defined as a non-NS Club employee or affiliate who plays amplified pre-recorded music. NS 

Club employees playing music (currently through Business Pandora) or making announcements via the 

microphone are not considered DJs. 

 

Sidewalk café: 

• Sidewalk café dining is permitted on Pittsburgh Ave. 

• Same hours as garage door closing times. 

• Tables and chairs are allowed (subject to DNS regulations and social distancing requirements). 

• Eating and drinking is allowed outside. 

• No live music or DJ outside.  

 


